## Breaking New Grounds Democratising Gardens and Gardening in Great Britain, 19<sup>th</sup>-20<sup>th</sup> centuries.

## Date: 27 September 2024

Venue: Université Paul-Valéry Montpellier 3.

A one-day conference organised by Clémence Laburthe-Tolra (Université Paul-Valéry Montpellier 3, EMMA) and Aurélien Wasilewski (*Law & Humanities*, CERSA, UMR 7106, Université Paris-Panthéon-Assas).

This conference stems from a reflection on the social and political dimensions of gardens and gardening in Great Britain ranging from the Victorian and Edwardian eras to the post-war period. Pondering on "People's Gardens," Vita Sackville-West claimed that "we have been called a nation of shopkeepers; we might with equal justice be called a nation of gardeners" (Sackville-West 1939). Her assertion insists on a sense of community, portraying gardening as an inclusive affair spreading across the country to amateurs along professionals who undertook training in botany and horticulture. Yet, such inclusivity needs to be qualified and addressed, taking into consideration class and gender: how was gardening dependent on class in Britain in the 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> centuries? How did class condition gardening practices? How did men and women's experiences of gardening or access to gardens differ?

Stephen Constantine points out that "historians of the gardens have been dazzled by the rare and the beautiful" (Constantine 1981), focusing on magnificent estates owned by the wealthy and powerful. The aim of the conference is to follow in Constantine's footsteps and depart from the exploration of opulent gardens owned by the well-to-do. Of interest for the conference is how some gardens, gardeners and gardening practices have been overlooked to this day by most garden historians, with notable exceptions like Hilda Smith who tended her cottage garden in Lincolnshire (Paul Smith and Peter Weston 2017).

Investigating the gardening practices of English gardeners also begs the following question: how did gardens become accessible *in situ*? Access varied whether workers were granted allotments by industrialists and land-owners at the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> century who meant to control workers (Gaskell 1980; Page 2017); some gardened in public parks during World War 2 as part of the Dig for Victory campaign (Way 2005; Willes 2015); others got to visit private, ornamental gardens opened by their owners to welcome in amateurs. In these instances, the garden becomes an ambivalent site: it is sometimes a "means of control over the moral and physical lives of the labouring population" (Gaskell 1980), a site of resistance in the context of World War 2, or a site of aesthetic pleasure made accessible by aristocrats, as was the case when Sackville-West opened Sissinghurst in 1938, re-enacting 18<sup>th</sup>-century practices adopted by the landed gentry.

While gardens became accessible in several ways to serve various purposes (be they aesthetic, socio-economic, or political), how was gardening encouraged and perceived across the social spectrum? The role played by the press and by the radio is of particular interest, whether they welcomed professionals and amateurs to publish chronicles or broadcast programmes on how to garden, or whether they became part of the propaganda apparatus in wartime (Willes, 2015). The multiple garden memoirs (Elizabeth von Arnim's *Elizabeth and her German Garden* (1898), Marion Cran's *The Garden of Ignorance* (1922) to name but a few) and the rise of the advice gardening text (Bilston, 2008) and of garden autobiographies (Seaton, 1979 and 1984)

is also to be taken into account in this perspective. Last but not least, the rise of horticultural colleges (more often than not opened by women aristocrats such as Frances Garnet Wolseley with Glynde College) is also to be investigated alongside the professionalisation of women gardeners at the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, symbolised by the admission of Gertrude Cope, Alice Hutchings and Eleanor Morland to Kew Gardens in 1895. Yet, the mixed reaction of Londoners and the press deeming them "Kewriosities" (partly due to the "bloomers" they had to wear as a uniform) complicated their access to gardening: they were eventually asked to work in a section of the garden "marked off as 'private'." (Chapman 2017).

This one-day conference prompts questions that have to do with the history and philosophy of gardens and gardening in Great Britain but also their representation in literature and the arts.

## Possible topics include, but are definitely not restricted to, the following topics:

- The allocation of allotments or cottage gardens to urban and rural workers in the 19<sup>th</sup> century.
- The boom of the gardening press and industry in the 19<sup>th</sup> century.
- The success of garden competitions and flower shows and the development of garden societies.
- Enthusiasm for gardening, or the lack thereof.
- Differences between gardens of the working-class, the middle-class, and the upper-class.
- The opening of horticultural colleges at the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, especially for women.
- Gardening memoirs and first-hand accounts in general.
- Gardens as inclusive or exclusive sites; access to and accessibility of garden writing.
- Gardens as places of social reforms and cross-class mixing.
- Gardening in wartime; gardens as places of resistance.

Researchers in anthropology, arts, history, literature, philosophy and political sciences are more than welcome to submit a proposal.

Proposals of 300 words maximum together with a brief biographical note (100 words or so) should be sent by 15 May 2024 to Clémence Laburthe-Tolra (<u>clemence.laburthe-tolra@univ-montp3.fr</u>) and to Aurélien Wasilewski (<u>Aurelien.Wasilewski@u-paris2.fr</u>).

## Bibliography

Barrell, John. *The Dark Side of the Landscape: The Rural Poor in English Painting 1730-1840*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1980.

Bilston, Sarah. "Queens of the Garden: Victorian Women Gardeners and the Rise of the Gardening Advice Text." *Victorian Literature and Culture* 36, no. 1 (2008): 1–19.

Brewis, Monica Mary. "The Garden That I Love": Middle Class Identity, Gender and the English Domestic Garden, 1880-1914.' PhD diss., University of Brighton, 2004.

Brown, Jane. *The Pursuit of Paradise: A Social History of Gardens and Gardening*. London: HarperCollins, 1999.

Burchardt, Jeremy. *The Allotment Movement in England, 1793-1873.* Martlesham: Boydell Press, 2011.

Cannadine, David. Aspects of Aristocracy. Grandeur and Decline in Modern Britain. New Haven; London: Yale University Press, 1994.

Chance, Helena. The Factory in a Garden. Manchester University Press, 2017.

Chapman, Don. *Wearing the Trousers: Fashion, Freedom, and the Rise of the Modern Woman*. Stroud: Amberley, 2017.

Constantine, Stephen. "Amateur Gardening and Popular Recreation in the 19th and 20th Centuries." *Journal of Social History* 14 no. 3 (1981): 388. https://doi.org/10.1353/jsh/14.3.387.

Davison, Fiona. An Almost Impossible Thing. The Radical Lives of Britain's Pioneering Women Gardeners. Cornwall: Little Toller, 2023.

Cosgrove, Denis E. *Social Formation and Symbolic Landscape*. Madison: The University of Wisconsin Press, 1998.

Floud, Roderick. An Economic History of the English Garden. London: Penguin, 2019.

Harris, Dianne. "Cultivating Power: The Language of Feminism in Women's Garden Literature, 1870-1920." *Landscape Journal* 13, no. 2 (Fall 1994): 113–23.

Hoyles, Martin. "English Gardens and the Division of Labor. A Sociopolitical History of Work on the Land." *Cabinet Magazine* (Spring 2002). http://cabinetmagazine.org/issues/6/hoyles.php.

Horwood, Catherine. Gardening Women: Their Stories from 1600 to the Present. London: Virago, 2010.

Malchow, H. L. "Public Gardens and Social Action in Late Victorian London." *Victorian Studies*, vol. 29, no. 1 (1985): 97–124. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/3827567</u>.

McKay, George. *Radical Gardening: Politics, Idealism, and Rebellion in the Garden.* London: Frances Lincoln, 2011.

Parratt, Catriona M. "Making Leisure Work: Women's Rational Recreation in Late Victorian and Edwardian England." *Journal of Sport History* 26, no. 3 (1999): 471–87.

Opitz, Donald L. "A Triumph of Brains over Brute": Women and Science at the Horticultural College, Swanley, 1890–1910." *Isis* 104, no. 1 (2013): 30–62. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/669882</u>.

Page, Arnaud. "Meaningful Plots: Leisure, 'Rational Recreation' and the Politics of Gardening in British Allotments (Mid 19<sup>th</sup> -mid 20<sup>th</sup> Centuries)." *Angles*, 5 (2017). <u>https://doi.org/10.4000/angles.1292</u>

Quest-Ritson, Charles. The English Garden: A Social History. London: Penguin, 2003.

Sackville-West, Vita. *Country Notes*. London: Michael Joseph, 1939. <u>https://gutenberg.ca/ebooks/sackvillewestv-countrynotes/sackvillewestv-countrynotes-00-h-dir/sackvillewestv-countrynotes-00-h.html</u>

Seaton, Beverly. "The Garden Autobiography." *Garden History* 7, no. 1 (1979): 101–20. https://doi.org/10.2307/1586722.

Seaton, Beverly. "An Annotated List of English and American Victorian Garden Autobiographies." *Journal of Garden History* 4, no. 4 (1984): 386–98.

Smith, Paul, and Weston, Peter. "A Working-Class Gardener in 1950s' Lincolnshire: Hilda Smith, her Flower Garden and Allotment." *Garden History* 45, no.2 (2017): 213-214, http://www.jstor.org/stable/44987961.

Uglow, Jennifer S. A Little History of British Gardening. London: Chatto & Windus, 2004.

Way, Twigs. Virgins, Weeders and Queens: A History of Women in the Garden. Stroud: Sutton, 2005.

Way, Twigs. The Cottage Garden. Oxford: Shire, 2011.

Way, Twigs. The Wartime Garden. Oxford: Shire, 2015.

Wilkinson, Anne. The Victorian Gardener [2006]. Stroud: History Press, 2011.

Willes, Margaret. *The Gardens of the British Working Class*. New Haven; London: Yale University Press, 2015.

Woodforde, John. The Truth about Cottages [1969]. London: I.B. Tauris, 2007.